

REPORT Published February 8, 2024 · 13 minute read

A National Charity Care Law to Improve Nonprofit Hospitals







David KendallSenior Fellow for Health and Fiscal Policy

<u>@DavidBKendall</u>



Kylie Murdock

Policy Advisor

@kyliemmurdock

Takeaways

Nearly half of all hospitals in the United States are nonprofits. These nonprofit hospitals are exempt from nearly \$15 billion in annual federal

taxes and another \$15 billion in annual local and state taxes. But these tax breaks don't help patients and their communities nearly as much as they should. Government regulation is lacking. And these hospitals are often using aggressive debt collection tactics against the most vulnerable.

The solution: it's time for a national charity care law that better regulates nonprofit hospitals and ensures taxpayer dollars are helping those that need it most. This policy would modernize requirements for charity care, simplify how patients receive that care, and cut back on aggressive debt collection.

Providence Health was founded in 1856 by a bishop and four nuns with the goal of providing medical care for anyone in need. What started off as a single room with four beds charging just \$1 a day is now one of the largest nonprofit hospital systems in the country. Last year, however, the Washington state Attorney General filed a lawsuit against Providence St. Joseph Health for using "unfair and deceptive" tactics against 36,000 patients who were wrongfully subjected to debt collection despite being eligible for charity care under the state's Charity Care Act. ¹ Providence's nonprofit status grants them \$1 billion in savings from taxes, but they spend less than 2% of their expenses on charity care despite federal requirements that nonprofit hospitals provide a community benefit. ²

Providence Health isn't an outlier—there are approximately 3,000 nonprofit hospitals in the United States, all of whom receive generous tax exemptions. In 2020, the tax exemption saved nonprofit hospitals \$28 billion, but these hospitals only provided \$16 billion in lower-cost or free care. ³ Like Providence St. Joseph Health, most non-profit hospitals no longer have local boards that can direct the hospital towards community benefits but instead are part of a large hospital chains. ⁴ Moreover, the Internal Revenue Service does not require nonprofit hospitals to provide a minimum level of community benefits.

With inadequate accountability for serving their community, nonprofit hospitals need a clear standard for the tax benefits they receive. Congress should pass a national charity care law that better regulates nonprofit hospitals with three key measures: 1) restrict the use of aggressive and deceptive debt collection tactics against patients; 2) set a standard for how much charity care nonprofits should provide; and 3) simplify how patients receive charity care.

This report is part of a series called Fixing America's Broken Hospitals, which seeks to explore and modernize a foundation of our health care system. A raft of structural issues, including lack of competition, misaligned incentives, and outdated safety net policies, have led to unsustainable practices. The result is too many instances of hospitals charging unchecked prices, using questionable billing and aggressive debt collection practices, abusing public programs, and failing to identify and serve community needs. Our work will shed light on issues facing hospitals and advance proposals so they can have a financially and socially sustainable future.

What is a nonprofit hospital?

Fast Facts:

- Of the over 6,000 hospitals in the United States, nearly half are private nonprofits.
- Nonprofit hospitals are exempt from local, state, and federal taxes. The total value of those tax breaks in 2020 was \$28.1 billion—\$14.4 billion in federal exemptions and \$13.7 billion in state and local. ⁶
- On top of federal requirements for nonprofit status, states and localities can impose their own laws and exemptions for nonprofit hospitals.

Originally, the condition for hospitals' nonprofit tax status was to provide lower-cost or free charity care to the best of their ability. Following the Tax Reform Act of 1969, that condition was broadened to require hospitals to provide general benefits for the community. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) sets

these community benefit requirements with a key condition to provide care to all patients regardless of their coverage status and ability to pay. ⁷ The Affordable Care Act expanded requirements for nonprofit hospitals to include limiting aggressive debt collection, maintaining financial assistance policies for charity care, and limiting charges for those eligible for financial assistance. ⁸ The IRS must review the community benefits of nonprofit hospitals every three years, but the Government Accountability Office was unable to find evidence the IRS is fulfilling this obligation. ⁹

In addition to tax benefits, nonprofit hospitals reap several other benefits. Most nonprofit hospitals are Disproportionate Share Hospitals (DSH), meaning they receive higher reimbursement rates from Medicare and Medicaid due to servicing higher levels of low-income and publicly insured patients. A majority of nonprofit hospitals are also part of the 340B Drug Pricing Program, which requires drug manufacturers to provide deep discounts to qualifying hospitals. 340B hospitals are then often reimbursed at their typical rates for these medicines and keep the "spread" (i.e., the difference between the reimbursement amount and the 340B price) with no requirement that low-income or uninsured patients benefit from these discounts. ¹⁰

The Problem: Inadequate Community Benefits

Despite the billions of dollars in tax breaks, nonprofit hospitals are not providing enough charity care as part of their community benefits. Due to lackluster requirements for how much these hospitals must provide in charity care and community investments, patients that would otherwise qualify for free or discounted care are left with high medical bills and aggressive hospital debt collection. We explore each of these aspects below:

Tax breaks for nonprofit hospitals are exceeding charity care.

As tax breaks neared \$30 billion among all nonprofit hospitals in 2020, only \$16 billion was provided in charity care. While charity care is not the only type of community benefit nonprofit hospitals may provide, it is the most effective method for ensuring patients have access to affordable care. Over time, the tax benefits for these hospitals have grown from \$19.4 billion in 2011 to \$28.1 billion in 2020, a 45% increase. Despite this trend, a study shows no accompanying growth in charity care. ¹¹ The vast majority (86%) of nonprofit hospitals did not provide more charity care than the value of their tax exemption. ¹² When hospitals do report charity care, it is reported at the higher prices for uninsured patients rather that the lower net-costs negotiated for insured patients. ¹³

In 2020, the Government Accountability Office reported at least 30 hospitals that spent zero dollars in total community benefits. ¹⁴ Later in 2023, they testified to Congress that community benefit standards lack clarity and are difficult for the IRS to administer. ¹⁵

Compared to other types of hospitals, nonprofits spend the *least* on charity care. For every \$100 in expenses, government hospitals spent \$4.10 on charity care, for-profit hospitals spent \$3.80, and nonprofits spent \$2.30. Government hospitals, operated largely by states and counties, maintain similar tax benefits as nonprofits but spend nearly double on charity care. ¹⁶

Nonprofit Hospitals Provide Less Charity Care than Other Types of Hospitals **Government Hospitals** 4.1% **For-Profit Hospitals Nonprofit Hospitals** 2.3% Charity Care as a Percent of Expenditures Source: Bai, Ge, et al. "Analysis Suggests Government And Nonprofit Hospitals' Charity

Source: Bai, Ge, et al. "Analysis Suggests Government And Nonprofit Hospitals' Charity Care Is Not Aligned With Their Favorable Tax Treatment." Health Affairs, Apr. 2021. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01627?journalCode=hlthaff. Accessed 11 Jan. 2024.



Government regulation and enforcement is lacking.

The purpose of nonprofit hospital tax subsidies is to provide a public good. However, this insufficient level of charity care shows how community benefit standards require tightening. While community benefits may range from economic development, environmental improvement, housing investment, and more, the IRS does not require hospitals to spend a minimum amount on community benefits. ¹⁷ Collectively, nonprofit hospitals invested \$19 billion in mission–driven investments, while spending 10 times that (\$190 billion) in securities, hedge funds, and private equity. ¹⁸ One study found that as profits

grow for nonprofit hospitals, additional funding goes towards cash reserves rather than charity care. 19

The bureaucratic process for obtaining financial assistance (including charity care) is often too complex. Under the ACA, nonprofit hospitals are required to have policies describing their financial assistance program. But the process for qualifying for assistance can be complicated and arbitrary. Hospitals generally have flexibility to specify requirements for patients to be eligible for assistance under these programs, which can include income thresholds and amounts of financial assistance they may qualify for. There are also no federal requirements for what settings charity care is provided in, such as inpatient hospital stays, outpatient medical services, or hospital-owned or contract pharmacies.

In order to qualify for financial assistance, a patient usually must navigate a hospital's financial assistance program application forms, which may be administratively burdensome. The applications are often long, with questions on income, rent/mortgage payments, and other expenses, and may require patients to submit supporting documents such as pay stubs or tax returns. Administrative barriers like these can prevent low-income patients from receiving assistance.

Nonprofit hospitals are engaged in aggressive debt collection practices.

Hospitals' failure to provide charity care means more low-income Americans are stuck with medical bills they can't pay. Forty-one percent of Americans reported having medical debt in 2023, with higher shares of Black and Hispanic adults impacted. ²⁰ Half of nonprofit hospital systems billed low-income patients that should've qualified for charity care in 2019. ²¹ And when their patients can't pay, they often come after them using a slew of tactics, some of which break existing regulatory requirements.

Half of nonprofit hospital systems billed low-income patients that should've qualified for charity care in 2019.



Many hospitals sue their patients or take other legal action, such as wage garnishment. Hospitals also report patients with outstanding bills to credit rating agencies, hurting their credit rating, and making it harder to rent an apartment, buy a car, or take out a loan. Some sell their patients' debt to debt collectors who have the resources to pursue and pester patients for years. One of their most shocking tactics, though, is denying nonemergency care to patients with outstanding debts. ²²

These debt collection practices can be devastating—both financially and medically—for American families, particularly Black and Hispanic families. Lawsuits can drain savings and retirement accounts, resulting in home foreclosures and even bankruptcy. Medical debt is the leading cause of bankruptcies in the United States. ²³ Hits to credit scores can make it impossible to find adequate housing or even a job. And if patients aren't outright denied care by providers, many will decide not to seek it out due to fear of retribution. It creates a negative feedback loop, making poor people poorer and sick people sicker.

The Solution: A National Charity Care Law

It's time for a national charity care law that better regulates nonprofit hospitals and ensures taxpayer dollars are helping those that need it most.

The Affordable Care Act took steps to improve community benefit requirements, but hospitals have exploited loopholes in the law, fail to meet current community benefit requirements, and continue to harass patients. Nonprofit

hospitals should be held to higher standards in providing charity care to fulfill community benefit requirements. In a <u>prior report</u>, we proposed allowing the Federal Trade Commission to investigate nonprofit hospitals' anticompetitive activity. ²⁴ Below, we lay out a companion to that—a national charity care law to rebuild public trust in institutions receiving tax benefits meant to serve their communities. The national charity care law would have three components:

First, modernize the requirements for charity care. Nonprofit hospitals should be providing a level of charity care that are commensurate with their tax breaks. To start, we propose requiring nonprofit hospitals to offer charity care to individuals at a sliding scale based on income up to 400% of the federal poverty line. For example, individuals under the poverty line would receive charity care that fully covers their costs at nonprofit hospitals, those from 100% to 200% of poverty would receive a 50% percent discount off of their required cost sharing, and so on. This would ensure that the patients most in need receive free care, and those with lower income will receive sufficient levels of discounted care.

If that charity care is less than the tax benefits the nonprofit hospital receives, the difference should be dedicated towards other community benefits as defined by the IRS. Those benefits include research and health promotion, but the priority should be for charity care.

This approach is similar to Washington State's requirement that charity care be given to those who meet certain income thresholds. ²⁵ Another approach can be found in Texas, which requires nonprofit hospitals to provide at least the total amount of their tax exclusions in charity care. ²⁶ Creating a standard for charity care was part of a report released by the Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee in 2023. ²⁷

Second, simplify how patients receive charity care. Because of the complexity and paperwork associated with applying for financial assistance, the federal government should require nonprofit hospitals to simplify the process. Nonprofit hospitals should outline financial assistance policies to patients in

writing and verbally before being discharged—and provide that information on every bill. In order to streamline verification, the federal government should give access to federal income data with the patient's permission. Once a hospital verifies eligibility, the patient should receive notice of free or discounted care from the hospital. This measure would ensure that patients who deserve charity care get it and reduce the hospital's burden when finding out who is qualified to receive it.

Third, expand restrictions on aggressive debt collection tactics. Nonprofit hospitals are currently required to make a "reasonable effort" to inform patients of financial assistance programs before taking "extraordinary measures" to collect debt. These requirements are inadequate and ambiguous. Policymakers should prohibit nonprofit hospitals from engaging in extraordinary collection practices, specifically lawsuits and wage garnishment. Diligent enforcement of regulations is also necessary as many non-profit hospitals are currently violating the law and should be held accountable.

Hospitals should also be required to meet the federal minimum for charity care spending before they're allowed to send debt to collection agencies. As part of this change, Medicare's program for reimbursing hospitals' bad debt should be adjusted to accommodate the federal minimum requirement. Additionally, hospitals should not be permitted to send debt to collections for those up to 200% of poverty. ²⁸

The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) has taken steps to hold credit reporting agencies and medical debt collectors accountable. After pressure from the CFPB and the Biden Administration, the three nationwide credit reporting agencies removed medical debt under \$500 and under a year old while also paying medical debt from consumer credit reports. ²⁹ Recently, the CFPB announced a joint venture with the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and Department of Treasury to investigate predatory medical payment products that are often pushed onto patients who can't afford to pay their bills. ³⁰

To build on this, Congress should pass the Strengthening Consumer Protections and Medical Debt Transparency Act, a bipartisan bill introduced by Senators Chris Murphy (D–CT) and Mike Braun (R–IN). This bill would improve consumer protections, cap the annual interest rate for medical debt, and increase transparency over medical debt practices. ³¹ It would also require HHS to create a public database with information from health care entities on their debt collection practices.

Conclusion

To make sure patients are getting adequate charity care, Congress must ensure the tax benefits for non-profit hospitals are put to good use. Restricting aggressive debt collection, providing minimum requirements for charity care, and simplifying how charity care is provided would fulfill the goal of nonprofit hospitals: to promote health for the benefit of the community.

TOPICS

HEALTH CARE COSTS 104

ENDNOTES

- Zucco, Erica. "Washington Attorney General sues Providence hospitals over 'unfair' medical billing practices." King 5 News, 26 Jan. 2023.
 https://www.king5.com//article//news//health//wa-attorney-general-sues-providence-hospitals//281-2af76047-b48a-4fb4-b9e7-f031d6f68936.
 Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- 2. Silver-Greenberg, Jessica and Katie Thomas. "They Were Entitled to Free Care. Hospitals Hounded Them to Pay." *The New York Times*, 24 Sep. 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/24/business/nonprofit-hospitals-poor-patients.html. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **3.** "Nonprofit Hospitals' Tax-Exempt Status Worth About \$28 Billion, New KFF Analysis Finds." *KFF*, 14 Mar. 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/nonprofit-hospitals-tax-exempt-status-worth-nearly-28-billion-new-kff-analysis-finds/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **4.** Fulton, Brent D. et al. "The Rise of Cross-Market Hospital Systems and Their Market Power in the US." Health Affairs, Nov. 2022, www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00337. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **5.** "Fast Facts on U.S. Hospitals, 2024." *American Hospital Association*, 2024. <u>https://www.aha.org/statistics/fast-facts-us-hospitals</u>. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **6.** Godwin, Jaime, et al. "The Estimated Value of Tax Exemption for Nonprofit Hospitals Was About \$28 Billion in 2020." *KFF*, 14 Mar. 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/the-estimated-value-of-tax-exemption-for-nonprofit-hospitals-was-about-28-billion-in-2020/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **7.** Lucas-Judy, Jessica. "IRS Oversight of Hospitals' Tax-Exempt Status." *Government Accountability Office*, 26 Apr. 2023. https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-106777.pdf. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **8.** "IRS Oversight of Hospitals' Tax-Exempt Status."
- **9.** Ibid.

- **10.** Wofford, Darbin and David Kendall. "Fixing a Critical Safety Net Program: 340B." *Third Way*, 14 Nov. 2023. https://www.thirdway.org/report/fixing-a-critical-safety-net-program-340b. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- 11. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.01542
- **12.** Jenkins, Derek and Vivian Ho. "Nonprofit Hospitals: Profits And Cash Reserves Grow, Charity Care Does Not." *Health Affairs*, June 2023. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.01542. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **13.** Atkeson, Allie and Elinor Higgins. "How States Can Hold Hospitals Accountable for Their Community Benefit Expenditures." *National Academy for State Health Policy*, 15 Mar. 2021. https://nashp.org/how-states-can-hold-hospitals-accountable-for-their-community-benefit-expenditures/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **14.** "Opportunities Exist to Improve Oversight of Hospitals' Tax-Exempt Status." Government Accountability Office, 17 Sep. 2020. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-20-679. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **15.** "IRS Oversight of Hospitals' Tax-Exempt Status."
- **16.** Bai, Ge, et al. "Analysis Suggests Government And Nonprofit Hospitals' Charity Care Is Not Aligned With Their Favorable Tax Treatment." *Health Affairs*, Apr. 2021. https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01627. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **17.** Garber, Judith. "5 things you need to know about hospital community benefit spending." *Lown Institute*, 28 Apr. 2023. https://lowninstitute.org/5-things-you-need-to-know-about-hospital-community-benefit-spending/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **18.** Rau, Jordon. "Mission and Money Clash in Nonprofit Hospitals' Venture Capital Ambitions." *KFF Health News*, 24 Aug. 2021. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/mission-and-money-clash-in-nonprofit-hospitals-venture-capital-ambitions/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.

- **19.** "Nonprofit Hospitals: Profits And Cash Reserves Grow, Charity Care Does Not."
- **20.** Lopes, Lunna et al. "Americans' Challenges with Health Care Costs." *Kaiser Family Foundation*, 21 December 2023. https://www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/americans-challenges-with-health-care-costs/. Accessed 31 January 2024.
- **21.** Levey, Noam N. "Hundreds of Hospitals Sue Patients or Threaten Their Credit, a KHN Investigation Finds. Does Yours?" *KFF Health News*, 21 Dec. 2022. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/medical-debt-hospitals-sue-patients-threaten-credit-khn-investigation/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **22.** Levey, Noam N. "100 Million People in America Are Saddled With Health Care Debt." *KFF Health News*, 16 June 2022.

 https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medical-debt/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **23.** Ahmadi, Ladan, et al. "End Medical Debt." *Third Way*, 10 Jan. 2023. https://www.thirdway.org/report/end-medical-debt. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **24.** Lampert, Jacqueline Garry, et al. "End Hospitals' Anticompetitive Business Practices." *Third Way*, 6 June 2023. https://www.thirdway.org/report/end-hospitals-anticompetitive-business-practices. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **25.** "Washington State Charity Care Law." Washington State Office of the Attorney General. https://www.atg.wa.gov/charitycare. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **26.** Antoni, EJ and David Balat. "Hospital Charity Care in Texas." *Texas Public Policy Foundation*, Jan. 2023. https://www.texaspolicy.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/2023-01-RoH-Hospital-Charity-Care-in-Texas-AntoniBalat.pdf. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.

- 27. "NEWS: Chairman Sanders Releases New Report Showing Major Nonprofit Hospital Systems Exploiting Tax Breaks and Prioritizing CEO Pay Over Helping Patients Afford Medical Care." U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pension, 10 Oct. 2023.
 <a href="https://www.help.senate.gov/chair/newsroom/press/news-chairman-sanders-releases-new-report-showing-major-nonprofit-hospital-systems-exploiting-tax-breaks-and-prioritizing-ceo-pay-over-helping-patients-afford-medical-care. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- 28. "End Medical Debt."
- **29.** "Have medical debt? Anything already paid or under \$500 should no longer be on your credit report." *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*, 8 May 2023. https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/medical-debt-anything-already-paid-or-under-500-should-no-longer-be-on-your-credit-report/. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- **30.** "CFPB, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, and U.S. Department of Treasury Launch Inquiry into Costly Credit Cards and Loans Pushed on Patients for Health Care Costs." *Consumer Financial Protection Bureau*.

 https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/inquiry-into-costly-credit-cards-and-loans-pushed-on-patients-for-health-care-costs/.

 Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.
- 31. "Murphy, Braun Introduce Legislation to Protect Consumers from Medical Debt." Office of U.S. Senator Chris Murphy, 25 July 2023.

 <a href="https://www.murphy.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/murphy-braun-introduce-legislation-to-protect-consumers-from-medical-debt#:~:text=The%20Strengthening%20Consumer%20Protections%20and,owed%20and%20reform%20collection%20practices. Accessed 31 Jan. 2024.